## **Suffolk Football Club**

The Director submitted for the Committee's consideration the undernoted report:

# "1. Relevant Background Information

The Committee is reminded that at its meetings in March and April 2011 it received reports regarding a request from Suffolk The football club had sought, and Football Club. subsequently received, approval from the council to bring an existing unused pitch at Suffolk Playing Fields into use through the provision of new drainage. The club further proposed to erect a spectator rail and enclose the new pitch with a security fence. It was noted that the pitch would be used by Suffolk Football Club. The council did not make a financial contribution to the works which were undertaken with Alpha funding obtained through Groundwork NI. It was agreed that the council would enter into a 7 year management agreement with the club in respect of the pitch and that the club will at its own expense undertake the management and maintenance of the pitch and fencing.

This work has now been completed and the pitch will be available for use in advance of the new season in August 2012.

In the report in April 2011 it was reported that the club had aspirations to further develop the site and construct separate changing facilities to service the new pitch. This would mean that the facilities would meet the ground requirements of the Intermediate League. The report noted that this would be a separate issue.

The club has now been given an opportunity to acquire two modular buildings, one would provide changing facilities and the other would function as a meeting room and for pre and post match entertainment for travelling teams. These buildings are not new and have been in use by another club. Suffolk Football Club is seeking permission to locate temporary changing facilities on the site. It is their proposal to locate it adjacent to pitch and close to the former school site.

# 2. Key Issues

There are a number of issues associated with the proposal:

- The club has recently applied for planning approval for its proposal. It is hoped that this will be through within 4-6 months, however, as the building is temporary in nature it is likely that the planning approval, if granted, will be time limited.
- 2. A request has been made to the Property and Projects Department to inspect the buildings to determine their condition and fitness for purpose, the survey is yet to be completed, however providing the report is positive this shouldn't be an impediment to progress.
- 3. The club has stated that it will undertake the management and maintenance of the new facility at its own expense.
- 4. The club will also acquire the structure and undertake the installation at its own expense; there will be no financial cost to the council.
- 5. The proposed location for the changing facilities is currently subject to a right of way agreement with NIE. Preliminary discussions with NIE have indicated that the matter can be resolved, however this is subject to further discussion and confirmation is awaited.
- 6. Should these issues be resolved the club is seeking agreement to locate the facilities on the site for a period of 7 years, consistent with the agreement regarding the refurbishment of the pitch. Following discussions with Estates it is proposed that the installation of the proposed temporary buildings be incorporated within the terms and conditions of the proposed facilities management agreement as agreed in April 2011.

The Committee is also asked to note that the club has requested permission to 'store' the structures on site until such time as they can be installed. This is not something that the council would normally do; although the council currently permits through licence containers to be kept on site for storage purposes;

Should the Committee agree to the request from the club to store the structures on site pending installation it will be necessary to enter into a temporary licence agreement with the club. This would be subject to a time limit and a fee would be charged. Although the intention is to store the structures behind a security fence it would be appropriate for the club to obtain the necessary public liability insurance to indemnify the council in the event of damage, theft, injury resulting from the storage of the structures should the Committee agree to this request.

# 3. Resource Implications

#### **Financial**

There are no financial implications for the council. The cost of acquisition and installation will be met by the club; the building maintenance and utility costs will also be met by the club.

#### **Human Resources**

There are no additional human resource implications other than officer time.

## **Asset and Other Implications**

The provision of the temporary building will, together with other associated works, bring the football ground up to the required standard for intermediate and amateur league football.

#### 4 **Equality and Good Relations Considerations**

In relation to the building the main issue would relate to DDA compliance, it will be requirement that the building meets the necessary standard.

### 5. Recommendations

It is recommended that the Committee:

- 1. Note the report.
- 2. Agree in principle to enter into an appropriate management agreement with the club to permit the installation of the temporary changing facilities subject to planning approval and agreement with NIE regarding the right of way.
- 3. Agree that Legal Services be instructed to incorporate within the facilities management agreement agreed in April 2011 to incorporate these temporary buildings.

- Consider whether it wishes to permit the club to store, under licence and subject to conditions, the temporary structures at the Suffolk Playing Field site.
- 5. Agree that recommendations 2 4 above are conditional on receiving a positive report on the condition of the buildings.

## 6. <u>Decision Tracking</u>

A further report will be presented by the Departmental Portfolio Programme Manager following a decision by the Planning Service."

The Committee adopted the recommendation and agreed to permit the Club to store, under license and subject to conditions, the temporary structures at the Suffolk Playing Field site.

## **Out-of-Hours Use of Leisure Centres**

The Committee was reminded that, at its meeting on 11th December, 2008, it had agreed to extend the out-of-hours use of leisure centres to all clubs, and adopted a charging rate of £20 per hour as a contribution towards utilities costs. The Committee had agreed further, at its meeting on 11th June, 2009, to extend the out-of-hours use of leisure centre scheme to all sporting organisations throughout the City and, at its meeting on 10th September, 2009, had agreed to reduce the charge to £10 per hour. Following inflationary price rises the current charge was £10.50. Currently there were seven water-based clubs/governing body and one tennis club which availed of the out-of-hours facilities totalling 30.5 hours per week.

The Director of Parks and Leisure reported that the legal agreements for the first phase of the scheme had ran from 1st October, 2009 till 31st March, 2011 and at this point all of the clubs were technically 'over-holding' on their agreements, which the Council needed to agree to formally continue or terminate. He pointed out that, as soon as it had been discovered that the timeframe for the agreements had expired, Legal Services had been contacted and had advised that retrospective Committee approval should be sought for the extension of the agreements for the periods from March, 2011 to the present date, as well as authority being sought to extend the existing agreements until March, 2012.

The Committee approved the extension of the out-of-hours agreements until 31st March, 2012.

## Catafalque at Belfast Crematorium

The Committee was reminded that the City of Belfast Crematorium had opened in 1961. Over the previous five years the management responsible for the Crematorium had been made aware of the Health and Safety issues regarding the structure and the height of the existing catafalque in the funeral church, which related to the steps and actual height of the catafalque. The National Association of Funeral Directors had